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for that portion of our people still bearing the 

yoke of fascist colonial government, the reality 

of colonialism is not tiresome: it is fraught with 

malnutrition, illiteracy, sickness, poverty-

and fear. 
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dent of the M ozambique Liberation 

F ront ( FRELIM O), Dr . Eduardo 

Mondlane, returned with his wife 

to his country where they spent sev-

era! months before going back to 

his work at the United Nations. H e 

wanted to see if conditions had 

changed for the better in his home-

land, for h e had grown up in the 

colonial structure. H e hoped a-

gainst hope that the Portuguese had 

bent under international pressure 

and begun to ease their oppressive 

colonial rule. But there was no 

changé: the crushing poverty, the 

fear that stood out in sweat on the 

faces of the Africans, the arroganne 

of the Portuguese settler demanding 

his 11cafezinho11 in tpe street cafes, 

and the lingering hope in the eyes 

of the young people as they visited 

Mondlane1s house to talk about how 

they could continue in school. Edu-

cation. There lay their hope, and for 

the time being there was little that 

could be done to help. 

ln 1962, after the formation of FRE-

LlM O when the M ondlane1 s knew 

they would be residing in Tanganyi-

ka, Janet N.\ondlane made a request 

to the Ford Foundation of New York 

to give a grant to build a boarding 

house in Dar es Salaam where 

young M ozambican refugees could 

live while they attended local secon-

dary schools. Th.e Foundation gave 

the grant, and with it enough funds 

to run the programme f<;>r the first 

year. (The Ford Foundation d.id not 

renew this grant after the first year, 

for although no official reason was 

given, it was understood that the 

lnstitute was helping refugees who 

carne from a colony engaged in a 

freedom struggle against Portuguese 

colonialism, and that fact made aid 

to the Institute fall outside the aims 

and objectives of the Foundation.) 

It was a good building built for 50 

students. But immediately there 

were problems. Our young people 

carne from an educational system 

which had four years of primary 

school and seven years of secondary 

school. Yet they were to enter a 

;ystem in which there were eight 

years of primary school and four 

years of secondary school. ln ad-

dition, the content of what they knew 

was different. Our students had 

learned Portuguese, mathematics, 

and the history and geography of 
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Portugal. The Tanganyikan sys-

tem at that time was predominantly 

British-oriented. Our students 

spoke Portuguese; the Tanganyikans 

were taught in English. And to fin-

ish off an already difficult situation, 

even with the studies our students 

had been able to gain, the schools 

from which they carne were often 

inferior and there was a wide educa-

tional gap to cover. 

There appeared only one -solution to 

our problem: to make a secondary 

school of our own which would fol-

low a Mozambican curriculum and 

which, though teaching English as 

a subj ect, would use Portuguese as 

the medium of instruction. We work-

ed hard on the building up of the 

secondary school, adding a new lev-

ei year by y ear, until in 1968 was 

begun the ninth year. Most of our 

teachers have been expatriates train-

ed in their fields, coming to us from 

all over the world -Swedish, lndian, 

American, English, Czech, East 

German, black Mozambicans as 

well as those of Portuguesa origin. 

The duties of the teachers at the 

secondary school were not only to 

teach, but to help in the develop-

m ent of a  whole new secondary and 

primat·y school curriculum for 
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schools among refugees and for 

use in Free Mozambique where 

there are now 20, 000 children in 

primary school. There was no al-

ternative but to make a completely 

new educational system, for our 

children have never been taught 

about their own country or about 

Africa-only about Portugal. We 

used every possible help open to us 

and have thus developed a school 

programme to meet international 

requirements as well as to meet 

the needs of a child who is growing 

up in a liberation struggle, the aim 

of which is to build a free nation in 

which he will take responsibility as 

a true nationalist within a revolu-

tionary context. 

This year the secondary schooi o-

pens at Bagamoyo, and all primary 

school classes which once .operated 

in that camp (45 miles outside Dar 

es Salaam) have been transferred 

to our school catnp in Southern 

Tanzania. The reason for this 

shift of location is one which is link-

ed to progress. lt is our goal to 

finally establish ali our schools 

within Mozambique, and our exper-

iences in Tanzania are helping us 

to achieve that end. Since conditions 

within Mozambique are those of a 

rural nature in which provision of 
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conveniences such as electricity are 

impossible, we must establish a 

pilot school in which we can carry 

on secondary education in a situation 

approximating that of our country. 

ln this way we hope to work out an 

adequate course· of study set within 

difficult conditions, minimizing the 

number of surprises that will face 

us as we settle into Mozambique. 

IIThe whole system of African 
schooling is designed to produce 
servants of Portugal . 11 

But we were speaking of the Institute 

as it was a few years ago. No soon-

er were we launched in the secondary 

school programme than we knew it 

was necessary to work in the field 

of primary school education. Too 

many students carne with the hope of 

entering secondary school, but with 

so poor an educational background 

that was impossible. Also there 

were many young children who had 

not yet completed primary school 

-what were they to do? Our first 

primary school was established at 

Bagamoyo. The second school was 

established at the Rutamba settle-

ment camp of the United Nations 

High Commission for Refugees. The 

third school was set up as a larg.e 
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children•s camp in Southern Tan-

zania, now the largest of the pri+ 

mary schools. It wasn 1t long before 

it was necessary to establish a net-

work of primary schools in Free 

Mozambique. We have many chil-

dren in those schools and the num-

ber is growi:ng. 

But giving the children education 

was not enough. Their health need-

ed caring for as well . Rudimentary 

medical training programmes were 

first given in Mozambique and later 

more organised medical aid courses 

were taught in Tanzania. As the 

needs of the refugees grew and the 

liberated zones became stable and 

more prosperous, the Liberation 

Front asked the Institute to help in 

the establishment of programmes 

for teaching administrators, primary 

school teachers, nurses, accelerat-

ed primary school courses for per-

sons who were going to help in co-

operati ves, village industries, etc. 

The Mozambique Institute helped to 

build our first hospital and nurses1 

training school in Mtwara in Tan-

zania. 

Two years ago, the Institute began 

to give aid in the area of social 

welfare -disabled persons, dis-

placed per sons and orphans. ln ev-
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ery society there are disabled per-

sons, but in a war situation such 

as now exists in Mozambique many 

men, women and children find them-

selves unable to do the normal work 

they would do if their bodies were 

whole. And there are the displac-

ed people -persons and families 

who have had to flee the ruthless 

burning of their villages by the 

colonial Portuguesa army and set-

tle anew in zones among other vil-

la:ges which are themselves new. 

The orphans? These are the lost 

children who, because they are sic k 

o r  suffering from acute malnutritioo, 

must be specially cared for until we 

can ma.ke them well and strong again 

and then, p erhaps ,  finda family with 

whom they may live. 

l n  September this  year, on th e site 

of the Mozambique lnstitute in Dar 

es Sal a am, will b e established a 

publish ing house which  will print 

all the textbooks to b e used in our 

schools. Up til  now, all the books 

which we have written have been 

mimeographed. Thousands of copies 

of •books• have been printed in this 

way, hut the print was sometimes 

hard to read, especially for the 

primary school children, and the 

paper could not stand up to hard 

wear The establishment of the 
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printing section will be a substan-

tial landmark in the material pro-

gress. of the educational system. 

11There appeared only one solution 
to our proqlem: to make a sec-
condary school of our own .... 11 

The lnstitute has now had anothel' 

task set before it -helping to organ-

ize and obtain funds and assistance 

for economic development in Free 

Mozambique . The areas of North-

ern Mozambique are some of the 

least developed in the country and 

it is not possible to wait until Moz-

ambique is entirely free to launch 

a develqpment effort on the behalf 

of the populations already free of 

Portugues a rule. The Liberation 

Front set up a commission to study 

the  e conomic  s ituation of the l iber-

ated areas. The results of their 

study was the decision to establish 

technical training programmes in 

agricultura, animal hu s bandry, 

blacksmithing, and various  c ottage 

industries in the School Camp in 

southern Tanzania. These course s 

are to be accompanied by the int ro-

duction into those areas of pack and 

draught animais, new crops, new 

technology, etc. , which should 

broaden the internal markets as 
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well as increase the quantity of ex-

ports and reduce the imports of 

some essential items. The first 

basic dev·elopment plan has been 

drawn up. We are now setting out 

to gain the assistance we need. 

ln order to better understand the 

work of the Mozambique lnstitute, 

let us look more closely at two of 

the proj ects in which it h as partici-

pated: one in education and welfare, 

the other in the field of health: 

The School Camp and the hospital 

at Mtwara, Tanzania. 

The story of the schooi camp begins 
with the launching of the armed 
struggle of the Liberation Front in 
eastern Niassa Province in late 
1965. This north-western province, 
unlike Cabo Delgado in the north-
east where the war had begun in 
1964, is a land ill-suited for 
protection from Portuguese bomb-
ing. The terrain, though excellent 
for agriculture with its flat plains 
and flowing streaq1s, has no forests 
and few bushes in which the popula-
tion can hide from the enemy coming 
from the skies. The people faced 
unimagined difficulties. Quickly 
learning the ferocity of the bomb-
ing, when planes were sighted the 
first impulse was to flee. The un-
happy result of this terror was that 
many children were abandoned, per-
haps because the parents were away 
in the fields when the planes carne, 
or perhaps because the children 
were away from the village. Liber-
ation Front fighters, disturbed by 
the plight of these children, began 
"collecting11 them. ln early' 1966, 
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some of them walked out of Niassa 
with children in their arms and 
children following behind -about 
twenty-five of them -and deposited 
them at the camp si te. 

It was then a bush with a few desert-
ed houses and huts. It had once been 
a large farm but had been abandoned 
long before. The children stayed 
there in make-shift conditions, not 
well-clothed nor well-fed, but 
ali v e. Before long, other children 
found their way there, too, most of 
them coming from Cabo Delgado as 
well. Although this site had been 
foreseen as a rehabilitation camp 
for per sons wounded in war, the de 
facto presence of a growing number 
of children precluded any further 
development toward a rehabilitation 
centre, and it became referred 
to as the 11children's camp11• The 
old houses were patched together 
and some new simple houses con-
structed. At the end of 1966 it was 
finally decided to place the camp 
under the Department of Education 
and National Culture (DEC) of 
FRELIMO. Primary school classes 
began and it became a camp for the 
education of young children and 
orphans of the war. 
The question of caring for lost chil-
dren was joined by the problem of 
inadequate schools in Niassa Pro-
vince. Although first-year classes 
were existent, there were few 
second-year and no third-year 
classes. Thus many children who 
were at those levels also carne to 
the children1s camp.ln addition; the 
camp also provided education for 
the children of Mozambicans tempor. 
arily resident in Tanzania who were 
not living in refugee camps. 

The camp has changed and expanded 
considerably since those early day s . 
When it became a school camp, the 
Mozambique lnstitute worked with 
DEC tp ameliorate the conditions 
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of life there. The children began 
the construction of new classrooms, 
dormitories and kitchens. Text-
books and school materiais were 
regularily supplied. The biggest 
probleljl was and still remains the 
provision of fõoo and clothing. The 
Institute and DEC are working to-
gether to find ways to solve these 
crucial problems. 

The educational programme that 
was started for less than 50 chil-
dren now has 450 children. We be-
gan expanding the leveis of educa-
tion in 1967 and by adding one more 
level each year we now have all 
four years of our four-year primary 
educational system. The primary 
school at Bagamoyo which contain-
ed Fourth Year in 1969 completed 
its move to the School Camp and 
no longer has primary courses 
functioning there. The consolidation 
of primary school in the Camp has 
necessitated further expansion in 
school facilities. ln housing and 
sanitation, measures are being 
taken to provide a more adequate 
standard of li ving for the childr en. 
The new classrooms and houses 
built for the children and teachers 
continue to be of utmost simplicity, 
built by ourselves. The quantity 
and the quality of the food must 
improve through the cultivation of 
larger gardens and the shipment of 
milk, oil, and other essential food-
stuffs. Two more 5-ton lorries are 
being purchased to run suppli'es to 
the camp. Besides providing basic 
medical care in the camp itself, the 
children must have access to the 
nearest doctor, which means pro-
viding transport - a new landrover. 

The cost of maintaining young chil-
dren without parents is high, and 
it is projected that even without the 
construction taking place, the total 
cost of operating the camp will be 
around T . Shs. 440, 000 ( ;f:22, 000) 
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for 1970. However, the gathering 
of the school programmes into one 
location is preliminary to their move-
ment into Free Mo~ambique where 
there are thousands of children in 
school. Means and conditions are 
being sought whereby our homeless 
children can find education and sus-
tenance inside our own country. 
Until those conditions are found, 
the Institute must give to its young 
boarders an adequate environment 
for physical growth and intellectual 
development. 

Let us now look at a proj ect in 
another field of work -health. 

ln Mtwara, a large town in South-
ern Tanzania, our hospital now 
stands. Begun at the end of 1967, 
the main building of the 67 -bed hos-
pital first began serving out-patients 
and in June this year, began receiv-
ing in-patients. It is a solid struc-
ture well laid-out, and, we are proud 
to say, built in part by the labour of 
Mozambican refugees. It is situated 
next to a Tanzanian Gvoernment 
hospital where the surgical cases are 
treated. Before long, however, we 
shall establish a small but sufficient 
operating theatre o-f ou r own. The 
Bulgarian doctor who has come to 
work in our hospital is a surgeon 
who will plan and use the surgical 
facilities. Other sections of the 
hospital not foreseen but necessary 
al?e the X-ray, anesthesia and ortho-
pedic departments. We have complet-
ed the plans originally projected for 
the hospital: central block, medical 
store, staff and student residences, 
office block, and classrooms. 
The hospital has been the concrete 
result of our concern for the health 
of our people. The Portuguese 
colonialists have cruelly neglected 
to extend health services to our 
people, even the treatment of com-
mon diseases. Consequently, there 
is a 1back-log1 of medical problems 
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needing attention that a person with 
even a small sense of human feeling 
can understand: leprosy, yaws, tu-
mours, trachoma and sleeping 
sickness, to name a few. The lnsti-
tute has already spent tens of thou-
sands of shillings in Tanzanian hos-
pital.s to help in the most criticai 
cases, but what has been necessary 
was to construct a medical centre 
of our own in order to: 

1. treat serious cases; 
2. train para-medical personnel; 
3. organize a system of medical 
services and medicine distribu-
tion that will serve the greatest 
number of people possible. 

Therefore, the hospital will not 
only act as a place of healing, but 
also as a centre for the training of 
m edicàl aides. The need fpr trained 
medical personnel cannot be over-
emphasized. Previously, the/Insti-
tute trained medical personnel i n 
Dar e s Salaam, but the conditions 
of practical work were absent sinc e 
t h ere was no hospital in which to do 
pr actice training. Provision is now 
being made in Mtwara to teach 35 
students at any one time. When the 
course is completed the aides may be 
responsible for a medical post or 
l oc ated  a t  a hospita l in the interior 
of  Mozambique  or even serve i n one 
of the schools where ~h~re is 1\ con-
centration  of  c hi ldren. T hese para-
medical personnel must not only treat 
problems arising from  t h e war but, 
as1we have said before, also treat 
parasitic and infectious .diseases 
which suck the energies if not the 
life of ou r people. The colonial gov-
ernment, never interested in the 
health of our people, were even less 
enthusiastic about training .us for 
professional or semi-professional 
services. There is not a single 
African doctor practising in our 
country, and the scarcity of African 
nurses over the country as a whole 
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is appalling. lt has thus become 
our responsibility to increase the 
number of trained medical person-
nel as rapidly as possible. 

ln order to understand the need for 

the existence of the work of the 

Lnstitute, it is necessary to become 

acquainted with the population involv-

ed and the conditions from which we 

come. Our work deals with a popula-

tion that has been crushed under the 

weight of colonial oppression. One 

could describe with justified emo-

tion the results of colonialism, a 

term so commonly used that perhaps 

it has become tiresome for others. 

But for that portion of our people 

still bearing the yoke of fascist 

colonial government, the reality of 

the term is not tiresome: it is 

fraught with m alnutr ition, illiteracy, 

sicknes s , poverty - and fear. But 

for those who have not lived under 

a  colonial  s y s t em, th e  difficult ies 

of daily life are understandable  on ly 

in general terms. 

Since organized education is funda-
mental to the development of a popu-
lation in this modern world, let us 
look at the legacy the Portuguese 
Government has left the indigenous 
African population of Mozambique. 
lf the system is to be judged accord-
ing to its professed aim of educating 
the African to Portuguese civilization 
it must be admitted a failure. Very ' 
few Africans recei v e any schooling 
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a~ all, with the result that in Mozam-
blque between 95 and 98 per cent 
of the African popu1ation are illi-
terate. Most of the education they 
do receive is provided by Church 
bodies. Although near1y 98 per 
cent of the'popu1ation of Mozambi-
que is composed of b1ack Africans, 
on1y a tiny proportion of chi1dren 
attending primary school are Afri-
can, while the number of Africans 
in secondary schoo1 is neg1igib1e. 
Since the beginning of the liberation 
strugg1e, the Portuguesa have begun 
to carry out long-proclaimed reforms 
in the field of education. Therefore, 
they are increasing the number of 
African students at various leveis 
of educational training. Certainly, 
without the.threat of the struggle 
for nationa1 liberation to convince 
them, the Portuguesa would not have 
changed their policy in the education-
a1 fie1d. Still today the ordinary 
African child in the country has 
very remote prospects of reaching 
even primary school.ln 1950, only 
1 . 3 per cent of the total budget for 
Mozambique was allotted to educa-
tion, and by 1962 this had increased 
to only 4 per cent. ln 1961' the total 
sum allotted to the missions for 
African education was 231, 050, 000, 
whereas some 2)6 million are col-
1ected in annual revenue from the 
African population. The whole re-
sponsibility for educating the· Afri-
can people has been entrusted to the 
Roman Catholic Church, although 
the overwhelming majority of the 
Africans are not of that faith. 

Certainly, there can be no per sons 
more interested in improving their 
lot than the people themselves. When 
the right to decide one' s own destiny 
is forbidden, then the rich fruits of 
that self-determination are also for-
bidden. If the circular of Bishop 
Pereira of Lourenco Marques was 
an indication of the attitude of the 
Portuguesa Roman Catholics, then 
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the prospects of advancement of our 
people toward progress is dim in-
deed. He stated: 

I. lndependence is irrelevant to the 
welfare of man. lt can be good 
if the right conditions are pre-
sent ( the cultural conditions do 
not yet exist in Mozambique. 

2. While these conditions are not 
being produced, to take part in 
movements for independence is 
acting against nature. 

7. The native people of Africa have 
the obligation to thank the colo-
ialists for all the benefits which 
they receive from them. 

8. The educated have the duty to 
lead those with less education 
from ali the illusions of inde-
pendence. 

Clear 1y, it is no accident that the 
Church adopts this approach, and 
that the education of Africans is en-
trusted to the Church; it is yet an-
other sign that the aim of Portu-
guesa education for Africans is sub-
mission, not development. ln theory 
the aim of education is to help tne 
African become 1civilized1 and to 
make him into a 1Portuguese1• This 
in itself is a narrow ethnocentric 
approach, but it would at least give 
an opportunity to the Africans to 
have an education, even if not in 
the most suitab1e direction. ln prac-
tice, however, nothing of .th e sort 
has happened. The system is design-
ed to make it almost impossible for 
an African to get an education which 
qualifies him for anything but men-
ial work afterwards. The whole sys-
tem of African schooling is·designed 
to produoe the servants of Portugal. 

Why is it not possible for our people 
to 11pull themselves up by their own 
boot straps11, as the saying goes? lt 
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Primary school in Cabo Delgado 
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Three views of 

our new hospi-

tal at Mtwara, 

Tanzania 
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A medical post in Cabo Delgado 

Medical 

work 

1n 

Tete 

Dísabled patients at the 

old hospital, M twara 
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Our new Secondary School at Bagamoyo 
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The School Camp: the students build 

the classrooms in which they study 



17

Adult and primary education in the 

liberated areas 
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Liberation means the beginnings of 

development and a better way ..of life 

for the people 
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is because our boots were stripped 
from us. The structure of the ex-
change between Portugal and the 
overseas territories is typical of 
the Portuguesa colonial system, in 
that' the economic life of the colonial 
territories is geared towards serving 
the interests of metropolitan Portu-
gal rather than their own. To pro-
mote such a policy, the Salazar re-
gime, right from its inception, set 
out to increase the production of 
commercial agricultura! produce 
by introducing new methods of land 
distribution and control; and by forci-
bly reducing the production of agri-
cultura! consumer goods traditionally 
used by Africans. It also discouraged 
the developm ent of African agricul-
tura! çmd consumer cooperativas for 
fear that they might compete with 
European settler interests. 

And let us look also at the laboul;'" 
situation in Mozambique. Labour 
produces one1 s bread. What kind 
of labour exists in Mozambique? 
There is a) correctional labour, 
which is imposed; b) obligatory la-
bour, in which earnings produ c e 
about the lfame payment as the pre-
vious category; d) volunteer labour 
found mostly in the towns as ser-
vants and low-level clerks, where 
the pay is low; e) forued cultivation 
in which the worker is not paid for 
his labou'r but in what it produces 
at prices set by the companies who 
enforce the production; ·f) export 
labour, in which the labourers gain 
little but for the Portuguesa Govern-
ment produces revenue: ln 1961, for 
instance, export labour supplied more 
than one-fifth of the revenue of the 
budget. 

The result of this exploitation has 
rendered our people poverty-stricken 
and undeveloped in ou r own land. 
The sweat of our people has been 
used to support one of the most 
backward countries in Europe. We 
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are without education, without health 
services, without the liberty to til! 
our own soil. We have arrived in 
Tanzania as refugees, with nothing. 
This is the milieu in which we live. 

But in Free Mozambique, where 

lays the heavy responsibility of 

government, what is being clone to 

help the people to help themselves, 

not only in order that the refugee 

population does not increase, but 

even more to create a better life 

for the people? It is impossible to 

claim that the material progress 

of the people has suddenly leaped 

forward. Life is still difficult, made 

even less easy by the situation of 

war; though necessary for us, war 

is a terrible thing. Yet changes are 

taking place, for it is our country, 

and we have the will to change it 

and the freed energy of the people 

to realize our hopes. 

When the Portuguesa left the areas 

which are now liberated, there were 

practically no schools (in the whole 

province of Niassa there were only 

3 teachers). ln 1965, the first primary 

schools were founded. ln a 4-grade 

course they learrt Portuguesa, his-

tory and geography of Mozambique 

with a general view of history and 

geography of Africa and the world, 

arithmatic, elementary science, 
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civics, practical work, arts. ln the 

course of c i vics (3rd and 4th grades), 

the pupils study the situation of their 

country , the structure of the libera-

tion movement, and the definition of 

the enemy. Also important is the 

course of practical work, strictly 

11 ••• it is not possible to wait until 
Mozambique is entirely free to 
launch a development effort on 
behalf of the population already 
free .... 11 

linked with.daily needs; students 

cultivate their own  fields, and are 

encouraged to make their own clothes 

and equípment, build the school build-

ings and its furnishings, etc. 

It i s not easy to be a  student in Mo-

zambique,  b ecause the difficulties 

are many: sometimes  students  can-

not  go home  fo r days,  because of the 

war, and  s om e  of  the m ,  especially 

girls, a ls o face o pposition from 

their parents, still afflicted wi th 

old prejudices about the rol e of wo-

men. ln spite of all this the students 

participate enthusiastically in the 

programme of education; they help 

overcome the lack of teachers, with 

more advanced pupils helping the less 

advanced or joining in literacy cam-

paigns and so on. 
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Secondary education does not yet 

exist in Free Mozambique. As we 

said earlier, our secondary school 

is now in Bagamoyo, Tanzania. The 

general principies are the sam e 

that guide primary education and 

here, too, the idea i s to prepare 

students both for immediate and 

long-term goals, so they can eithe r 

go into practical tasks or continue 

their studies ,according to the needs 

of the country. The 4-year course 

reaches a  l evel comparable to that 

obtained with 5 years in the colonial 

system. Subj ects are the sarne as in 

the primary schools, but of course 

at a more advanced l evel, plus Eng-

lish and sciences (natura l science, 

physics, chemistry, biology}. 

We the n have a  p rogramme  of  inte r -

mediate education, t ha t should pre-

par e medium technical personnel 

necessary fo r the developmen t of the 

count r y in t h e fields  of  production, 

political-military affairs, health, 

etc. Thus far we have established 

a course for nurses, a · politica! and 

administrative course for those 

working in administration, and a 

course for primary school teachers. 

It is important to note that in order 

to be admitted to these courses, it 

is not required that people have com-

pleted their secondary education; and 
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for adults, a short introductory. pre-

paration is usually sufficient . 

Special attention is given to illiter-

acy, which represen,ts a big problem, 

considering the percentage' of illiter-

ates. The task being so great, ali 

efforts have of necessity only suc-

ceeded in being partially successful, 

but more effort will be concentrated 

on this enterprise in the near future. 

W e envisage at this stage a degree 

of primary education for ali people 

in the líberated areas of Mozambique 

as a crucial task, one that requires 

the cooperation of ali the peopl e. 

Inside the country, the liberated 

areas were div1ded into medical 

districts, and these again were 

split into small cells which are the 

real units for the working of the 

health services. 

The health centres established in 

the liberated areas are of various 

types according to the kinds of ill-

nesses to be treated and the equip-

ment and personnel available. These 

health centres vary from simple 

first aid posts, where dressings 

are done, first aid provided for ali 

kinds of emergencies, where other. 

minor health problems are solved 

11 

and where treatment can be carried 

out as prescribed by other more im-

portant health centres patients have 

attended, to area hospitais, where a 

a large number of diseases are treat-

ed, in particular those which are 

parasitic or infectious, where sutures 

are carried out, minor surgery is 

done and fractures can be treated. 

In once such hospital in Cabo Delga-

do, 3,485 people were treated from 

September 1968 to August 1969. One 

of our hospitais in Niassa treated 

2, 874 patients during the sarne per-

iod. And in Tete, where ou r medical 

services are still in the process of 

being established, one of our health 

centres treated 515 people from Jan-

uary to June last year. 

11We are in the middle of a gigantic 
task, this problem of building an 
economy in the midst of a war 
situation. 11 

These health centres are organis-

ed so tha-t a patient who cannot be 

adequately treated in one post can 

be transferred .,uickly to a better 

equipped centre. Thi s convenient 

stratification of different health 

centres allows for a rational utili-

sation of ali personnel , even those 

who have had a very hasty medical 
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preparation. Appropriate medical 

regulations were drawn up which 

allow every member of the medical 

s t aff ( which numbers about 400 in 

all) to make available  all the  assis-

tance his  level of knowledge  enables 

him t o carry out, but prevents the 

abuse of restricted drugs which might 

lead to disaster . 

For some cases, our health centres 

lack the facilities for treatment, so 

we must g o to n eighbouring countries 

for help, in pa rticular t,o Tanzania. 

However, we hope to have as soon 

as p ol?sible our own means of solving 

most medical and surgical problems. 

It has been our constant concern in 

the field of health to accompany our 

programmes of curative medicine with 

campaigns of preventive medicine. 

With the development of our health 

services we hope to be able to give 

increasing attention to preventiva 

medicine. ln the last three years 

about 15,000 people have been vac-

cinated against smallpox in the liber-

ated areas. This fact is significant 

in that, under Portuguese rule, such 

a large number of people were never 

vaccinated in so short a period of 

time in the sarne area. It should be 

emphasized that this was a chieved 

during a time of war. The results 

12 

in this field,however, have not near-

ly satisfied us, and we have recent-

ly started a general campaign of 

smallpox vaccinations which we hope 

within a year will immunize the. 

whole population of the liberated 

areas.  This objective i s somewhat 

ambitious and has not  y et been 

achieved in  many  countrie s  a lready 

independent  ,  but we are fa cing i t 

with confidence as a practic a l pos-

sibility. ln fact, the major  difficulty 

encountered  i n most parts of Afr ic a 

in carryin g  out s uc h vaccination cam-

paigns is that, owing t o  a  l ack of health 

education, the population does not fully 

cooperate with the vaccination team!> 

and they have to go out  to remete 

areas and evento each individual 

house. Because our peopl e are mobil-

ised du e to the stress of th e war, we 

feel that this difficulty will in great 

part be overcome. 

Apart from the campaign against 

smallpox, we are concerned with 

other endemic diseases, particularly 

yaws, scabies, malaria, bilharzia, 

hookworm disease, leprbsy, sleepirig 

sickness, trachoma,. etc. We have 

carried out in some zones innocula-

'tions against typhoid, tetanus and 

tuberculosis, but JT,lUch more must 

be done in this field. We have dev-

eloped a crash programme of health 



23

education among the civilian popu .... 

lation. )Ne consider this programme 

to be the cornerstone of the struggle 

against the main tropical parasitic 

diseases in our country. National 

campaigns against yaw-s, leprosy, 

scabies, malaria, etc., are in part 

dependent on obtaining outsíCie help 

for financing them. 

Our achievements up to now give us 

the courage and confidence to face 

the futur e without fear. There are 

1,000,000 Mozambicans who n eed 

medical c are. The responsibility 

for providing this rests wi th us. But 

we hope thi s  responsibility will be 

shared with other organizations 

abroad which can extend to us 

medical assistance. 

ln or der t o  solve the prob1em  of 

medical personnel, it  has been  a 

major  part of our programm e to 

send students to friendly countries 

and now several Mozambicans are 

following medical courses at foreign 

universities. Unfortunately, some 

of the programmes for preparing 

para ... medical staff run by the colon-

iálists produced cadres who must be 

adapted to our needs. Because of 

this, and in spite of the reasonably 

large number of Mozambican para-

medical officers who have abandon-
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ed their colonial ties and come to 

serve in the liberation movement, 

we consider it necessary to prepare 

people who, in as short a time as 

possible will be able to solve day to 

day medical problems. Thus, we 

organize courses for rural medical 

aides, which will prepare para-

J'I'ledical cadres suited to dealing 

with immedi ate problems, particu-

larly those aris ing from the terror-

ising of the  civilian population by the 

Portugues a army ,  and those concern-

ed with parasitic diseases. Four 

separate groups of rural medical 

aides  have already completed the 

cour s e . 

11T he lnstitute has commanded its 
strengt h  t o  serve the e volving 
need s  of  th e  Mozambican people 
a s we struggl e on our way to the 
freedom that is rightfully our s . " 

ln economy, as well as in all other 

activities, we also had to start from 

the very beginning. We have already 

described some of the difficulties 

faced under colonialism. If on the 

one hand a state of war does not 

favour an exchange economy, on 

the other hand, the poor development 

of our country cannot be tackled thr-

ough a subsistence economy. As we 

already said, the people were forced 
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by the Portuguese to produce crops, 

i. e. cotton -but they do not know 

how to use this cotton for making 

textiles. There is no iron industry. 

Salt has to go from the coast regions 

to the interior. The sarne with soap 

-the people did not know how to 

make it. This means that we have 

to depend on the outside a great deal 

and to exchange goods among the 

various regiohs. Thus, we still 

function as a subsistence economy, 

but we are trying to adapt it to the 

objective conditions: a subsistence 

economy as a tendency to be temper-

ed with exchange whenever necessary. 

And in this way, we encouraged our 

people to produce also products for 

export to be exchanged with goods 

which we still cannot produce our-

selves. ln this way, agricultura! 

products which we produce today 

are: for consumption-maize, wheat, 

cassava, peas, beans, potatoes, 

rice; for export -groundnuts, rye, 

cashew nuts, tobacco and rubber. 

ln the industrial field, we want to 

teach the people to weave cotton, 

in order to make textiles. We want 

to make soap, and we encourage the 

development of traditional industries 

such as craft work. 

Our problems, such as the risks of 

aerial bombardments, mean that 

14 
in our choice of production areas, 

we have to consider security mea-

sures as well as the fertility of the 

land: many of the areas where coop-

erative fields exist are open clear-

ings in the midst of forests. Trans· 

port is another difficulty. Tqe pro-

ducts have to be carried on shoul-

ders from the place of production 

to the exchange centres, across 

enormous distances. A bag of 

beans or cashew nuts needs two 

people to carry it over a long dis-

tance, four people are needed to 

permit each other to rest. We thus 

have four people engaged in carrying 

one bag of beans when they should be 

engaged in the actual cultivation. The 

inconvenience of this situation and 

the fact that our people accept it; is 

a good indication of ou r people1 s 

determination. Our plan is to a cer-

tain extent to ameliorate this problem 

by using ·draught animais. 

11 
••• it is ou r country, and we have 
the will to change it and the freed 
energy of the people to realize 
our hopes. 11 

We are in the middle of a gigantic 

task, this problem of building an 

'economy in the midst of a war situa-

tion. But the very necessity to handle 
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t)1is development problem gives us 

courage and hope for the future. 

The preceding pages have outlined 

the work in which the Mozambique 

Institute in engrossed. The Institute 

has undergone vast changes since 

those early days of 1963 when its 

purpose was only that of providing 

secondary education. The Institute 

has commanded its strength to serve 

the evolving needs of the Mozambican 

people as we struggle on our way to 

the freedom that is rightfully ours. 

TO DEFINE PRECISELY THE 

FUNCTION OF THE INSTITUTE, 

IT ~S A FUND-RAISING ANO TECH-

NICAL ASSISTANCE INSTITUTION 

WHICH HELPS TO FINANCE ANO 

ASSIST THE EDUCATIONAL, CUL-

TURAL, MEDICAL ANO SOGIAL 

SERVICES AS WELL AS THE ECO-

NOMIC DEVELOPMENT OF THE 

MOZAMBICAN PEOPLE. 

The Mo-

zambique Institute works in close 

co-operation with the Department 

of Education and National Culture, 

the Directorate of Health Services, 

the Section of Social W elfare, the 

Department of Information, the Wo-

men1s Section and the Commission 

on Development of the Mozambique 

Liberation Front. 
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Legally, the Institute is a Society 

registered under Tanzanian law, 

and therefore separate from the 

Mozambique Liberation Front, 

which is also registered as a soc-

iety in Tanzania. The Institute has 

its own Board of Trustees which has 

consistently followed the hopes and 

plans of the Liberation Front for 

the development of our people. Some 

persons have asked why the lnstitute 

is in some ways differentiated fr.om 

the Liberation Front when in reality 

its entire work is within the Front, 

adheres to its principles, and is 

integrated into its structure. The 

reasons are clear: 

The Mozambique Liberation Front 

has two objectives: to prosecute the 

war of liberation against Portuguese 

colonialism so that one day our 

people will be free of the despi•sed 

colonial regime; to develop the coun-

try economically and socially into 

a nation that can take its place among 

the world of nations. There are many 

organizations and governments who 

agree with both objectives and assist 

us at both tasks. There are other 

governments and humanitarian or-

ganizations who, for politica! or 

policy considerations, though in agree-

m ent with the right of people to strug-

gle for their independence, find it 

difficult to support directly a war 
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effort. They are seriously interested 

in the progress of our people just as 

they are ioterested in the development 

of other nations of the world. Working 

in the fields of health, education and 

welfare, the lnstitute provides a chan-

nel through which assistance can be 

given to the development programmes 

of the Liberation Front with the 

secure knowlcldge that funds intended 

for such uses are not diverted to the 

mili.tary fields. The books of the 

Institute are audited each year and 

donors may ask that their specific 

gifts and grants in aid be audited 

and the report handed to them. As 

the Liberation Front gains the con-

fidence of. the world as the de facto 

government of the Mozambican 

people, the need for the Mozambique 

lnstitute will finally disappear. Until 

that time comes, the Institute will 

continue to function along side the 

Liberation Front, working in the 

daily tasks that will briqJ health 

and prosperity to à new nation. 
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'l1tS7 'l7U7E 

IS NOT A SCHOOL 

NOR A BUILDING 

NOR A PLACE 

IT IS AN AID ANO SERVICE PROGRAMME 
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